Notice of Declaratory Statement

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH
Board of Nursing
NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the Board of Nursing has issued an order disposing of the petition for declaratory statement filed by Viki Beth Freinberg, RN, on September 18, 2023. The following is a summary of the agency's disposition of the petition:
The Notice of Petition for Declaratory Statement was published in Volume 49, No. 188, of the September 27, 2023, Florida Administrative Register. The Petitioner seeks a Declaratory Statement from the Board regarding the applicability of Section 456.072(1)(bb), F.S., and asks the following questions: 1. “Would the act of manually expelling fluids from surgical incisions of patients who have undergone liposuction be categorized as a “wrong procedure” or “medically unnecessary” if done by a registered nurse in Florida? Especially with no direct supervision of a physician being physically present and immediately available to me while performing the procedure?” 2. “If this manipulation is found to be neither a “wrong procedure” nor “medically unnecessary” for a registered nurse to perform without the direct supervision of a physician, can Petitioner perform this procedure on patients in non-sterile environments such as the patient’s residence, a hotel room, or a standard non-sterilized office?” Petitioner asks whether the performance of each specific procedure would be a disciplinary violation. At the duly-noticed public meeting held on December 7, 2023, in Bonita Springs, Florida, the Board found that it is unable to provide a general opinion on whether a particular act or procedure would constitute a disciplinary violation. To find that a disciplinary violation has occurred, the Department must conduct an investigation and the Board has to determine from a review of the specific facts of the case if a violation occurred. Based on the foregoing, the Board voted to decline to answer the petition. The Board’s Final Order was filed on January 12, 2024.
A copy of the Order Disposing of the Petition for Declaratory Statement may be obtained by contacting: Joe R. Baker, Jr., Executive Director, Board of Nursing, 4052 Bald Cypress Way, Bin #C02, Tallahassee, Florida 32399, MQA.Nursing@flhealth.gov, or by telephone at (850)245-4125.
